Committee of Adjustment Guelbh

w
Comments from Staff,
Public and Agencies

Application Details

Application Number: B-4/20

Location: 62 Metcalfe Street

Hearing Date: March 12, 2020

Owner: Linda Oldridge and Kenneth Oldridge
Agent: Jeff Buisman, Van Harten Surveying Inc.

Official Plan Designation: Low Density Residential
Zoning: Residential Single Detached (R.1A) Zone

Request: The applicant proposes to sever a parcel of land to the side of 62
Metcalfe Street with frontage along Metcalfe Street of 4.4 metres and an area of 54
square metres, as a lot addition to the abutting property known as 148 Palmer
Street. The retained parcel (62 Metcalfe Street) will have frontage along Metcalfe
Street of 29.2 metres and an area of 1,020 square metres.

Staff Recommendation

Deferral

Recommended Conditions

None

Comments
Planning Services

City staff is requesting the application to be deferred. A pre-consultation was not
held for this consent application and there are historical applications and decisions
for the lands that the applicant did not indicate or make note of in their application.
The proposed severed lands are to be added to 148 Palmer Street which was
subject to a refused Minor Variance application (File A-120/98) to allow reduced
setbacks to permit the construction of a single detached dwelling. The decision was
appealed to the Ontario Municipal Board and subsequently denied (see attached).

The applicant is proposing to sever a parcel of land off the side yard of 62 Metcalfe
Street to provide a lot addition to the rear of abutting property at known as 148
Palmer Street. The applicant has indicated that 146 & 148 Palmer Street, together
with the severed lands are then to be merged to create one parcel.



Planning Staff would like to meet with the applicant to understand the ultimate
development proposal of lands. The 1999 OMB decision speaks to the existing lot
area of 148 Palmer Street not having a legal nhon-complying status with respect to
its lot area and frontage because it was not used for residential purposes prior to
the passage of the city’s former Zoning By-law in 1971 and further requiring a
14.11 metre exterior side yard setback from Metcalfe Street, being the average
setback of the houses along Metcalfe Street.

Planning staff recommend deferral of the application so we can meet with the
applicant and discuss the ultimate development of the proposed merged lands and
any further Committee of Adjustment applications that could be triggered by the
future proposed development.

Engineering Services

The applicant proposes to sever a parcel of land to the side of 62 Metcalfe Street
with frontage along Metcalfe Street of 4.4 metres and an area of 54 square metres,
as a lot addition to the abutting property known as 148 Palmer Street. The retained
parcel (62 Metcalfe Street) will have frontage along Metcalfe Street of 29.2 metres
and an area of 1,020 square metres.

From an engineering perspective, staff have no concerns with the severance
application. However, engineering supports the recommendations of deferral made
by Planning and Building staff.

Building Services

The subject property is located in the Residential Single Detached (R.1A) Zone. The
applicant is proposing to sever a portion of 62 Metcalfe Street as a lot addition to
the abutting vacant lot (148 Palmer Street). The enlarged vacant lot will then be
merged with the abutting parcel (146 Palmer Street) to create a larger parcel.

Building Services has reviewed and supports the deferral recommendation by
Planning as there is an existing Ontario Municipal Board decision regarding the
property.

Bell Canada
No concerns.
Comments from the Public

Yes (see attached)

Contact Information

Committee of Adjustment: City Hall, 1 Carden Street, Guelph ON. N1H 3A1
519-822-1260 Extension 2524 cofa@guelph.ca

TTY: 519-826-9771 guelph.ca/cofa

Facsimile: 519-763-1269
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Finoro Custom Homes Inc. has appealed to the Ontario Municipal Board under subsection
45(12) of the Planning Act, R.S.0. 1990, c. P.13, as amended, from a decision of the
Committee of Adjustment of the City of Guelph which dismissed an application numbered
A-120/98 for variance from the provisions of By-law (1995)-14864 respecting 148 Palmer
Street

O.M.B. File No. V990119

APPEARANCES:

Parties Counsel or Agents
Finoro Custom Homes Inc. W. Dahms
City of Guelph P. Pickfield

DECISION DELIVERED BY P. L. WYGER AND ORDER OF THE BOARD

Finoro Custom Homes Inc. purchased 148 Palmer Street, (a legal lot of record),
located at the north west corner of Palmer Street and Metcalfe Street in the City of Guelph.
The lot was the site of a Guelph Hydro substation from approximately 1947 to 1999. The
substation was demolished in 1999. The site is now vacant. Finoro wants to construct a
storey and a half single family dwelling on the lands and sought the necessary minor
variances from the City’'s Committee of Adjustment. Following the Committee’s decision
to refuse the variances, Finoro redesigned the proposed dweiiing. The garage enirance
was relocated from Palmer Street to Metcalfe Street and the dwelling was sited closer to
the west lot line.

In the Board’'s opinion the amendment from the original application is minor.
Therefore, pursuant to section 45(18.1.1) of the Planning Act, the Board will not require
any further notice to be given.

The following is a summary of the minor variances sought in these proceedings :
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deep. The total area of the parcel is approximately 315 square metres. The house next
door at 146 Palmer Street, is located very close to the west lot line of the subject property.
The survey shows that the chimney of 146 Palmer Street encroaches onto the subject

property.

The hydro substation had been designed to look like a house. Notwithstanding, the
parties agreed that the property does not have legal non-complying status with respect to
its lot area and frontage because it was not used for residential purposes prior to the
passage of the city’s zoning by-law in 1971.

Mr. Cox gave evidence that the proposed dwelling will be located farther from
Metcalfe Street and Palmer Street than the substation was. He indicated that a daylight
triangle required by the city can be provided. The substation formerly encroached into the
daylight triangle area. It was his opinion that the proposal represents an improvement over
the former substation.

Mr. Cox also gave evidence that the proposed dwelling will be located closer to the
west lot line than the substation was. The owner of 14 Palmer Street advised the Board
that he is concerned that the close proximity of the west side of the dwelling to his house
will have a negative impact on his privacy. Mr. Cox indicated that there will be no windows
on the west side of the dwelling. If windows are located on the west wall, a 1.2 metre side
yard is required in order to provide sufficient separation distance between the buildings to
comply with the requirements of the Ontario Building Code Act.

Detailed drawings were presented to the Board to indicate that the house has been
designed to blend in with the design features of existing homes in the area. The south side
of the house is sited to be in alignment with the other houses on Palmer Street. It has roof
lines, a front porch and an exterior finish which is in keeping with the older homes on
Palmer Street. In Mr. Cox’s opinion the development constitutes an efficient use of land,
and conforms with the city’s Official Plan and that it meets all four tests of section 45(1) of
the Planning Act.

Mr. Cox and Mr. Austin did not share the same interpretation of section 5.1.2.7 of
the By-law. Mr. Cox concluded that section 5.1.2.7 establishes an exterior side yard
setback for the property of 6 metres. The city interprets the by-law as requiring an exterior
side yard of 14.11 metres. The average set back of the houses along the west side of
Metcalfe Street is approximately 14.11 metres. Section 5.1.2.7(i) of the by-law states:
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Mr. Cox brought to the Board’s attention the particulars of another former hydro
substation site in Guelph where a house was permitted to be constructed on the site
following the demolition of the substation. Mr. Austin distinguished that location from 148
Palmer Street as that site was an interior lot in an area with smaller lots. The subject site
is a corner lot in an area surrounded mostly by large lots. Mr. Austin said that the by-law
intends that corner lots have large exterior side yards. In this situation, the exterior side
yard set back is 14.11 metres whereas the lot itself is only 12.5 metres wide. In Mr.
Austin’s opinion the proposed variances fail to meet all tests of section 45(1) of the
Planning Act.

The proponent argued that the Board should consider each of the minor variances
sought individually, rather than cumulatively. The Board has considered each variance
individually and has considered the cumulative effect of the variances needed for the
development proposal. Based on the evidence provided by the city’s planner, the Board
finds that the proposal will have an unacceptable negative impact on the Metcalfe Street
streetscape and on the 146 Palmer Street property. The Board finds that the proposal is
out of character with the surrounding area and the development is not compatible with the
surrounding residential environment. The variances are not desirable for the proper and
orderly development of the lands and are not minor in nature.

None of the variances are authorized. The appeal is dismissed.

The Board so orders.

“P. L. Wyger”

P. L. WYGER
MEMBER
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